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for an additional percentage of housing allocated for essential workers, subject to amenity 
considerations.  
 
It is recommended that the Committee investigate the type and size of housing required by 
essential workers and how diverse housing types can be provided for essential workers within 
proximity to their workplaces. For example, studio or one-bedroom apartments are suitable and 
more affordable for lone-person households, but long-term housing for essential workers should 
also address the needs of families with a need for three or more-bedroom dwellings. When the 
market lacks a diversity of dwelling sizes, individuals and families are forced into less affordable 
housing types or are displaced to other localities where housing is less expensive. This is 
especially evident when most affordable housing is being delivered in the form of one-bedroom 
apartments.  
 
International best practice shows that essential worker housing can be delivered without solely 
relying on the planning system as the mechanism for change. For example, under England’s 
Key Worker Living Program, opportunities are provided for essential workers to access equity 
loans to purchase properties, shared ownership models whereby the essential worker owned a 
percentage of their residence, and a registered housing provider owns the remainder. There is 
also access to rental dwellings that are below market value, for those who work in essential 
jobs. In the United States, many states have implemented their own initiatives that address 
essential worker housing, including the NYDP Home Program, that gave access to home 
finance for key workers to purchase homes. San Francisco have also used low interest finance 
for developers of essential worker housing.  The committee could also explore surplus 
government land for housing, tenure types, grants, fees, direct investment in housing (for 
example by Super funds) and other mechanisms to facilitate community access to housing to 
meet their needs. 
 
Council is supportive of the intent and acknowledges the work of this Committee. Council 
therefore awaits the outcomes of the Committee and recommendations that it may make in 
relation to planning mechanisms, financing innovations, and equity arrangements to deliver a 
much-needed supply of housing for essential workers.   
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Beth Morris  
A/Manager Strategic Planning 
 

 




